Dear Stan

We write concerning the current discussion on the status of the Quaternary.  Our collective and unanimous position has been expressed in a published paper (Gibbard et al. 2005) and in an article (attached) in Geoscientist.  It essentially agrees with that held by INQUA and the Subcommission on Quaternary Stratigraphy (though our members include stratigraphers who range through the entire column).  In brief we feel that (a) the Quaternary should be of Period rank and follow the Neogene;  (b) its base should be at ca. 2.6 Ma;  and (c) its base should be coincident with that of the Pleistocene.  It follows that the bases of both should be moved to be coincident with the base of the Gelasian Stage.

The stratigraphic rearrangement this would entail is modest and would prove, we consider, workable and widely acceptable.  There are precedents:  not least the transfer of the Tremadoc from the Cambrian to the Ordovician, and the more recently revised subdivision of the Ordovician.

In addition, we stress that we do not support the establishment of a parallel but separate classification for Quaternary strata, nor the suggestion of separating the Pliocene into separate parts:  one pre-Quaternary and a second to be included within the Quaternary.  Both of these schemes, proposed by the Neogene Subcommission, are impractical and would cause profound confusion.

We hope that the ICS will consider and expedite the SQS-INQUA proposal.

With best wishes

The membership of the Stratigraphy Commission of the Geological Society of London

Andrew Gale (Chair)

Colin Waters (Secretary)

Et alii

